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CHAIR COUCH:
. . (gavel). .
Good afternoon.
It's now 1:35 and it's
September 12, 2011. The Maui County Council Planning Committee meeting
will come to order. First things first, all cell phones please turn on to vibrate or
off mode or any other noise-making devices. And I want to welcome our voting
Members first, well actually that's all we have here right now. Vice-Chair is
Gladys Baisa,
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Excused is Council Chair Danny Mateo and Council
Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla, and Mike White will be here shortly. He'll be
about another ten minutes. All right, and Mr. Hokama and Mr. Carroll are not,
are not here at the moment. From the Administration, I want to welcome
Planning Director Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And I see Michele...oh, Deputy Planning Director Michele McLean's
in the back. Planning Department Planner Gina Flammer is in the back, and
Mr. Goode is I think listening on the television to see when he needs to come up,
and Deputy Corporation Counsel Michael Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon. Committee Staff, of course Legislative Analyst Kim
Willenbrink and Committee Secretary Clarita Balala. Good afternoon. And way
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back out there. Camille, thank you. All right. We're first going to start with
public testimony, and I want to remind people that it's limited to the items on our
agenda today, and to sign up at the desk in the back if you to testify. And you're
limited to three minutes and one minute to conclude. We will have the lighting
system going for you. At three minutes it'll turn green and then I think it goes
yellow at one minute and red at the end, and then you have one minute when it
turns red. I'd like you to state your name and who you're representing if
anybody. I know there's a lot of people here to talk about several things, and I
wanted to remind the Members that we have three items today on our agenda. It's
PC-23 which is Definition of Terms Used in Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance,
and Commercial Signs, and Short-Term Rental Homes. And last item No. PC-4
is...all we're doing today is going to have a presentation from the Planning
Department or a little slide show, afternoon slide show. So just to let the
Members know that's where we are for today. All right. I would like to start
testimony. I'm going to call your name and then the person next in line please
come up. Again, state your name and who you're representing if anybody. First
on the list is Catherine Clark, followed by Paul Laub.

*BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MS. CLARK: Good afternoon, Committee Chair Don Couch and Committee members.
My name is Catherine Clark and I am a member of the Maui Vacation Rental
Association. The day after the original B&B Ordinance was passed in 1997, the
article in The Maui News quoted the County as saying, "Next we will work on the
TVR ordinance." It's now 14 years later and I applaud this Committee for taking
up this important legislation. Not only does the legislation provide important
economic benefits for many of Maui's small businesses, but it will also serve as a
means of weeding out the had operators. Unfortunately, every industry has, has a
few of these, and the provisions of this ordinance would put into place
consequences for poorly managed properties. It would control the number of
guests allowed at a property and where they could park. It would include rules
with respect to noise and would prohibit parties or group entertaining. It would
provide 24/7 contact information so that neighbors can report any issues and have
quick response. We anticipate the STR homes being smoothly integrated into
their neighborhoods, much as the permitted B&B homes are now. It's important
to remember that it's usually the good guy that comes forward, complies with the
rules, gets a permit, and operates according to those rules. This legislation gives
you the tools to say no to those properties that cannot meet the criteria in the
ordinance and that do not have the support of their neighbors. The ordinance
should include enforcement tools so that the owners that go through the process
are not competing with those that do not. I tried to convince a young rental agent
to testify today. She opted not to. It's a little intimidating, she says, but she did
say that I could share her story, and 1 think that it clearly illustrates the type of
economic benefit that this industry creates. She was born and raised in Hawaii,
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her family goes back six generations. Her parents moved from Oahu to Maui in
the '70s and ran a small home business for 25 years. She attended college on the
mainland and returned to Maui working hill time for a small property
management firm while attending school at night to complete her degree. When
the previous Administration closed the rentals, her employer closed her business
and left the island, leaving this young woman without a job. With her
entrepreneurial spirit she started her own business, but with so few legal vacation
rentals can barely make ends meet. The agents, managers, and service providers
in this industry are not waiting for an employer to offer them a job, they are
creating their own jobs, and that's incredibly important today. The industry looks
forward to working with this Committee over the next few months as the details
of the ordinance are reviewed and discussed. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Thank you, Ms. Clark. Members, any questions for
Ms. Clark? Hearing none, thank you, Ms. Clark. Paul Laub followed by Elaine
Wender.
MR. LAUB: Aloha, everybody. I'm Paul Laub, and first I want to speak on to the
commercial signs, PC-11. And looking at the letter from Michael Hopper to the
Chair, at the end of the first paragraph, it says this would make clearer that no
more than 50 percent of a window can be used for a commercial message. In
Lahaina, the windows are restricted to small panes in the commercial area, and as
a result there's not going to be a clarity here of what a window is unless we have a
definition of what a window is. And looking in the, in the dictionary it comes out
that one little pane would be a window, so that wouldn't work well. So 1, I came
up with a definition that may be helpful. A window is an opening in a wall that is
designed to let into the establishment light and/or air. It is not designed for
normal ingress or egress. Said opening can utilize screen, glass, or no barrier
whatsoever. When multiple panes of glass are used, the size of the window is
calculated as to include the exterior of the outermost sash holding the combined
totality of these panes of glass and their connective sash. So hopefully this would
he clear enough that would show what a window is. I'm, I'm hopeful that
that...this is helpful. The second thing that I'd like to testify on is the economics
of the short-term rentals. The economics here, this is one of the very most
important things that we can do to bring the economy up in this County for the
people. The Kauaian Institute did a study that if the, if the STRs were shut down,
which they were, that the loss would be $318 million to the County, and we've all
seen the suffering of the stores. I can tell you right now, as a, as a store owner in
Lahaina, that it's dead, we're dead there, and everyone around us is dead. It's
really, really hurting. The STRs will bring back a lot of, of this. Even for hotels,
in situations you can imagine where somebody comes to get married...and by the
way, about 10 percent of the marriages in this County are by local people, the
other 90 percent are visitors. And so if somebody wants to get married here and
have people come over, the, the, the couple that are about to get married may stay
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in an STR; however, their 20 guests, their 20 pairs of guests are staying in the
hotels. The hotel's more than happy to be able to throw the event and, and the
party and the reception and fill the rooms with the extra people. So the hotels are,
as you noticed, are...have been positive on STRs. But not to mention that the
housekeepers, gardeners, house painters, florists, furniture store owners and their
employees, restaurateurs and their employees, retail stores and their employees,
and I can go on and on and on, all these people will benefit from this rising tide of
good fortune. And it's one of the three that I consider most important things in, in
getting the economy back that we can actually do. We don't need the outside
world. We can do this ourselves. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Laub. Members, any questions or comments for
Mr. Laub? Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Mr. Laub, thank you for being here this afternoon. You
said something that I'd like clarification on, and that was about the status of our
businesses in Lahaina. Do you really feel, even though we see the tourist
numbers, you know, pretty reasonable, that the businesses are really in trouble?
MR. LAUB: Anytime you'd like to take a little walk with me and
introduce you to
some of the store, you know, people who will tell you...I mean they'll, they'll tell
you it's dead.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's really interesting 'cause I was there last week Thursday and
Friday. and Thursday early so that wouldn't count, but when we came back later
on it seemed like the place was...there were a lot of people. So the people are
there but they're not necessarily buying things or?
MR. LAUB: And, and they don't necessarily have the money. The money's hard to
come by, and a lot of it goes to gas. And, and of course not just the gas, we've
had the increase from Matson Lines because of the fuel charges. We've had
the...we're having the increase in the electricity because of the...of these fuel
charges. It's just harder for everyone to, to make it. It's, it's much more difficult.
As of this week, we're shutting down on Sundays. We've been open seven days a
week. We're just, you know, we don't do any business on Sunday so we're just
going to shut it down. That's...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much. I'll ask a similar question when
we get to some of the permitted B&B operators. I am interested in what they're
saying too. Thank you.
MR. LAUB: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members... Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Paul, for being here.
Paul, you're saying basically we see numbers but these are more what you would
say bargain tourists, that they're not spending as much or their resources really
going towards the travel and maybe accommodations, and the rest is not being
spent?
MR. LAUB: I think that's, I think that's a good analysis. You have so much money, and
if you have more money, you spend it on more things. Less people are going out
to restaurants. Less people are, are, are spending money in the little shops to get
things or they're getting less expensive items.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. LAUB: It's, it's very difficult, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you think the, the signage that we are looking
at is pivotal to get people? 'Cause some of these are kiosks. They're, you know,
they don't even have windows and, you know, I know a lot of these are...or
parcels of of one retail outlet but they're parceled off in maybe two or three. So
the signage, how would that help these particular small, little businesses?
MR. LAUB: Well that's a real good point. Signage is critical, because when...you're a
malihini and you're walking in wherever it happens to be, if whether we're here
or whether we're in... wherever we happen to be, we don't know the place, and
we don't know what the people have to offer. So we look at the signs and they
say oh, they have this item, they say oh let's go see that, or they have that item
and we can say oh, you know, I really wanted to see about those things. So
signage is really critical. It's, it's, it's a very valuable item and, and should be
treated as such really.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. All right. Thank you, Paul. I appreciate
the, the clarification. Thank you. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Paul, for being here.
And I just I guess more so have a comment because I too am a small business
owner, but I gotta say I have a totally different take upon my business. It's
actually thriving quite well and I believe, you know, locate...there's a lot of
factors, right? It's, it's based on location, and yeah, signage is extremely
important to try and drive business to where you're at if you're tucked off the
main drag or whatever. And so yeah there are visitors, people on budgets, what
have you, so it depend...it's dependent on the items that you're selling also.
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Low-ticket items are, are still moving. But anyway, I just wanted to shed light a
little bit on that, that I have sort of a different take on whether a business is, is,
you know, failing or thriving, and mine seems to be doing quite well, and we have
very nice signage up above to state exactly what we have too, so that's good.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. And lunch will be on you tomorrow, is that
right?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: ... (Laughter). .
CHAIR COUCH: I, I do have one question for Mr. Laub, then I'll get to Ms. Baisa. You
mentioned something about a definition of windows, do you have that in writing
and can you give that to the Staff -MR. LAUB: Yes, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: --please? Thank you. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Great minds, that was my
question.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. All right. Anybody else for Mr. Laub? Thank you,
Mr. Laub.
MR. LAUB: Thank you very kindly.
CHAIR COUCH: Next is Elaine Wender followed by Doug Allan.
MS. WENDER: Good afternoon. My name is Elaine Wender. I urge you to protect the
integrity of our zoning laws and plans and the interests of the vast majority of
residents who acquired ag land with the expectation that their neighborhoods
would continue to be agricultural and not turned into resorts. The initial rationale
for allowing B&Bs outside of resort areas was that it would allow local families
who had a vacant room in their house because they were empty nesters to
supplement their income by renting a bedroom to tourists. But when the 1997 law
was revised in 2008, very late in the game, the definition of a B&B was greatly
expanded to include what was previously considered a transient vacation rental or
TVR. That is an additional structure on the same parcel which is not owner
occupied. Since the definition of a B&B has been expanded to include what used
to be a TVR, there's really no need for this new legislation. The new bill provides
an economic benefit not to local families but to those who wrote it, persons
wealthy enough to own investment property. The encroachment of what are
really small hotels into the Ag District conflicts directly with the many existing
State and County laws protecting ag. The Hana Community Plan clearly states.
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"Discourage transient rental accommodation uses outside the Hana urban area."
The Hana Advisory Committee to the Maui Planning Commission on June 7 th
unanimously recommended allowing short-term rentals only in the Hana Urban
District. All members of the Hana Advisory Committee expressed extreme
concern about the impacts of vacation rentals on the unique nature of liana. They
were also alarmed by the disproportionate burden that even the reduced caps
would have on Hana, 24 permits or 2.7 percent of single-family dwellings, which
is almost 3 times higher than the next highest area and 12 times as high as the
lowest. The Department of Finance commented that, "The number of short-term
rentals per area is not fair. For example, Paia, Haiku, and Hana will lose the most
housing available to residents. This loss is magnified by the fact that Paia, Haiku,
and Hana have the lowest number of owner occupied and affordable homes." If
you choose to advance this bill, I suggest some amendments. First, first, exempt
the Hana District or at least the ag lands as recommended by the Hana Advisory
Committee. Lower the Hana cap to be equivalent to other communities. If you
decide to allow rentals on ag land in Hana, I implore you to exempt the Moku of
Koolau from Oopuola to Makapipi, or at the very least the community of Keanae
Wailuanui. Please don't force farmers to fight these one by one. Keanae
Wailuanui is still a viable Hawaiian agricultural community, celebrated for its
unique cultural landscape in the Planning Department's 1995 study. The
incursion of vacation rentals could quickly change the nature of the community
and its cultural landscape. If allowed on ag land, require that the gross income
from farming on the parcel exceeds the projected gross income from short-term
rentals. Require submittal of tax returns of all owners with the application -CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. WENDER: --and yearly after grant...permit to verify. This would limit permits to
those with legitimate established farms. Grant permits only to full-time Maui
residents. Tax the entire property on which the rental is situated at hotel rates.
Tourists do not pay to rent only the room, they access the entire property.
Prohibit anyone holding a B&B permit from obtaining an STRH permit for that or
any other parcel. Spread the wealth. Require all owners of the parcel to sign the
application as is required on the farm plan application. Avoid a situation where
one spouse or land partner holds a permit for one parcel and the other spouse or
land partner holds a permit for a different parcel. If you do not require this,
mandate that personal notice of the application be given to all co-tenants. As now
written, non-resident co-tenants will have no notice of the application. Prohibit
anyone who has operated an illegal vacation rental from obtaining a permit or at a
minimum prohibit them for applying for a permit for at least two years after the
law comes into effect.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Wender, your four minutes are up.
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MS. WENDER: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Are you just about done? You have...
MS. WENDER: Just about.
CHAIR COUCH: Well you, you're reading off your submitted testimony?
MS. WENDER: Yes. Do you have copies of my written testimony?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, everybody has copies of your testimony.
MS. WENDER: Okay. So...
CHAIR COUCH: So thank you. Sorry, we want to be fair to everybody. So, Members.
any questions for Ms. Wender?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, thank you for being here. I'm just curious,
where you mention about exempting the Moku of Koolau and all through the
Makapipi area, is that, is that the consensus of that very...the community, the, the
ohanas there? Or is this your idea?
MS. WENDER: Well I don't think we've had really any local meetings, but as far as
people, I haven't talked to people in Nahiku. Everyone I've talked to in Keanae
Wailuanui does not want vacation rentals. They're also so discouraged with
government listening to what they want that they aren't very interested in
participating in the process. As far as I know, we do not currently have any
vacation rentals in Keanae Wailuanui, and everyone I've talked to wants to keep it
that way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members? Okay. Thank you.
MS. WENDER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Doug Allan followed by Jim Niess.
MR. ALLAN: Good afternoon, everybody. Thank you for allowing me to testify. I am
Doug Allan from Island Signs representing myself. I'm here to offer testimony
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regarding the sign ordinance. And if I understand the agenda correctly, what
started as a County communication has now been put together into a proposed bill
that as a result of your meeting today, you know, may go to the full Council for
consideration. So I want to suggest two amendments to a proposed bill to the
Sign Ordinance. One of them is very small. I just was looking at the paperwork
that you've prepared. I think there was already some reference to formulas for
circles and ellipses. Maybe it's moved in placement. Where the language says
under 16.13.040, it's Section B, the latter half of that, the sign area shall be the
combined area of up to 3--and then they're adding a few words here--squares or
rectangles within the entire blah, blah, blah. I suppose maybe we should add
squares, rectangles, circles, or elliptical shapes since we're allowing these areas to
be measured using circle or elliptical formulas. As I said, minor point so I'm not
too concerned about it but it seemed maybe appropriate. Further on that same
topic though, initially I wasn't a fan of the three words they added there, because I
felt there were instances where two signs might coexist on a building some
distance apart, and the former requirement to draw one rectangle around
everything would then tax the business person for the space between them. One
of my thoughts in proposing the three rectangles last fall was that I provided this
document, but it didn't become part of the, the way the law was, you know,
written and described to people. But it showed a few examples where nonrectangular signs would not amount to as much area by calculating three
rectangles. But I also came up with this showing an example of our Goodyear in
Kahului where the...Gemini, I guess is some kind of brand of tires and the old
formula would tax them for the space between 'ern. The new formula would
allow them to possibly have the sign further away, and I guess that's not what
they want and that's why they're putting the words adjourning or abutting
rectangles for that reason. But back last fall there was one proposed amendment
that on the grid that shows sign types and then allowable areas, for a business
identification sign which is the type that these areas are usually applied to and the
type that this example or this example would represent, we're currently allowed
one business sign, unless you're on a corner, sometimes you can have two. I
guess I better wrap it up. Basically -CHAIR COUCH: One minute. Yeah.
MR. ALLAN: -- there was a proposed amendment last fall to change the wording of the
one sign to three but the area would remain the same, and the wording would be,
the combined area of those two or three signs. I think that benefits the people in
this economy who may realize more than ever that signs have value, and if they're
not fully taking advantage of the current allowances, they could add another sign.
You know, they might have a sign that just says Goodyear and maybe they want
to put one that says tires, or maybe they have a new logo and they would be
allowed to put something that makes their up-to-three business identification signs
that remains within the current allowances of square feet and possibly move it a
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few feet over. So that's a lot of information to throw at you at once, but we did
try to put it in front of the Council last fall, the idea of changing it to three but
keeping the area the same was something that Joe Alueta was in conversations
about that. I think it could be articulated to where nobody feels like, you know,
it's turning it into a forest of signs, it's just creating opportunities for small
businesses that are struggling.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, just in time. . .(chuckles). .
Mr. Allan? Yes, Mr. White.

Members, any questions for

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not...just a question of whether you've made the
examples that you have on your sheet available to us.
MR. ALLAN: I did not yet. If it's of interest I could certainly e-mail them or otherwise
get them to you at a later point in time.
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I would appreciate that. Thank you, Chair.
MR. ALLAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other questions? Hearing none, thank you,
Mr. Allan.
MR. ALLAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: We have Mr. Niess followed by Madge Schaefer.
MR. NIESS: Good afternoon. I'm Jim Niess, I'm representing AIA Maui, a professional
association of 50 architects here on the island. I'm just commenting on PC-23.
And, and I guess the subject of my testimony is tinkering with definitions. And
here we're looking at tinkering with the definition of a basement. It, it's kind of
difficult to ascertain with when you go through this and understand what's being
proposed. The core issue is eliminating a walkout basement on a sloped lot. And
now, you know, we live on a mountainside where it's difficult to apply certain
kinds of definitions that are really designed to be placed on flatland. The problem
is here, once you do this, that walkout basement, that means it's, one side is open,
the other three are underground, that means it becomes a story. Well you're only
allowed two stories in most residential districts, and so what's happens is you
have lost a story on your home, or basically you're forced to live in this walkout
basement situation which is really a mold generator. And, and really that's, you
know, it's the unintended consequences that we object to, and, you know, the
most egregious example of unintended consequences is when the definition of
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building height was changed. And, and of course Maui Lani was the most noted
example of what happened, because we had to, as taxpayers, defend ourselves for
the, the way the definition of height was changed. Now I don't want to get into
that in great detail, but...'cause that's not what's before you, but again we're
just...we've got the International Building Code coming up before you fairly soon
and the International Residential Code. They have definitions of height. They
have definitions of basement and whatnot. These are national standards. We'd
like that...we'd, we'd be pleased if you would defer discussion on these kind of
tinkerings [sic] until you look at the overall picture. And while I'm speaking
about International Building Code, we could use some help here. This code has
been worked on with great effort by we architects and the Development Services
Administration. It's a 2006 code, it was supposed to have been adopted in 2007.
you know. The State law mandates that these codes be within three years of
their...of the current date. We can't get the 2006 Code past the Corp. Counsel's
Office, which it has been there for over a year. So if you folks could help us
shake this loose, we'd be much appreciative. These are life safety issues. These
are improvement to life safety issues that, that we all could benefit from. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Niess. Members, any comments or questions
for Mr. Niess? One I have for you, Mr. Niess, I don't have the list of testifiers
here that we...we actually went through in PC-23 the whole definition of
basement and we had a long discussion about that at our February 28 th meeting,
and we put this aside because of another definition of height. So
we...there's...it's not the Chair's intent to go, go over what we had already
passed out of, out of Committee. Are you...were you at that meeting?
MR. NIESS: No, I wasn't.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Because there...we had a long, long discussion about that. Just
a real quick, our definition is saying the basement is...it means the portion of a
building between floor and ceiling at least 80 percent of which is partially...or at
least 80 percent which is located below exterior grade on all sides, access to
which is exclusively from the floor above. So you're saying a walkout basement
isn't going to count in this one?
MR. NIESS: It would not...if...that does not count as a story and then you can put two
stories above it; however, on a sloped site it's just not practical, you end up with
two stories underground to do that. Its s...there are unintended consequences
when you really get down to where the rubber meets the road, and that's...we're
the folks that have to work with these definitions and we have a problem with it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I'd like to see some testimony if I could after this goes through
before it comes to first reading.
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MR. NIESS: Absolutely.
CHAIR COUCH: 'Cause...yeah, we, we discussed this at length, so. Okay. Any other,
other Members? Thank you.
MR. NIESS: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Niess. The last person I have on the list is Madge
Schaefer. If anybody else would like to testify, please do so by signing in. It
looks like a couple more people standing in line.
MS. SCHAEFER: Good afternoon.
CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon.
MS. SCHAEFER: My name is Madge Schaefer and I'm here representing myself which
is a nice change, because I have represented so many different organizations
before you all. So I'd like to talk to you about the TVR Ordinance and I'd like to
put the local back into the TVR Ordinance, and that's...we hear about local
employment, local tax increases, generating additional property taxes. But we
don't hear anything about the effect on a local neighborhood when then is an
operating TVR. Right now I live in an area called Maui Meadows, and Maui
Meadows right now has...well the estimate is...it fluctuates but there are
supposedly 19 illegal TVRs in Maui Meadows. There are also eight B&Bs that
are legal and then some that are not legal. The effect it has on the neighborhood
and on the local people is something that you cannot overlook in favor of casual
employment or the fact that I've heard even heard the argument that well a TVR
keeps a nicer yard than people not operating a TVR. The fact is right now the
illegal TVRs are expensive. In Maui Meadow's there's up... $600 a night and up.
They are for the most part not claiming their operation 'cause they can't, but
they're not...so they're paying resident property taxes, they're not paying TAT,
they're not...not paying the other taxes so which would be about 12 percent. So
with those, just those 19 TVRs, I calculated just if they were for 150 nights if they
were filled would generate about $200,000 in...over $200,000 in taxes that are
lost. And because there is no noise ordinance, which I understand the Council is
now considering, the Police have no vehicle to go in and, and cite a noisy TVR.
They just go in and request that people quiet down, and ten minutes later they're
back up again. So I guess most of all I'm saying please, you tell us to shop local,
to think local, I'm asking you to think local about the neighborhoods and the
impact that a TVR could have on a neighborhood. The Maui Meadows
Neighborhood Association, of which I'm immediate past president of, submitted a
proposal to the Planning Commission to consider that there be a cap put on the
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TVRs in any given neighborhood, and in the case of Maui Meadows it's very easy
to set that cap because in the Kihei General Community Plan there's 60 -CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. SCHAEFER: --there's 6,400 units, there's 631 parcels in Maui Meadows which
represent 10 percent of that total population...total single-family units in the
Kihei Community Plan. And the board did feel that, that...using that cap if it was
100 in. Kihei it would be 10 TVRs in Maui Meadows, or if it was 50 it would be 5.
We felt that was a fair position to take. We just had a board meeting...an annual
meeting and virtually every candidate was...for our board was asked what their
position was on TVRs. Virtually every one of them said they did not support
them. So thank you for the opportunity.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer. Members, any questions? Hearing none,
thank you. We did get a couple more people, three more people sign up. Susan
Luten followed by Torn Luten.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you. I'm Susan Luten and I'm representing myself. I live in Maui
Meadows. The first time we came to see you was in January when we heard
about this legislation for the first time. Since then we have spent hundreds of
hours talking to people, including many of you, researching the B&B Ordinance,
reading 30 or so TVR ordinances from all over the country, and noticing how
many places had outlawed TVRs altogether. But mostly we watched our
neighbor. I'm sure you all remember us talking about him. He had an illegal
TVR for over five years. He had an illegal TVR operating in January when we
came to speak to you, and then he quitclaim 50 percent interest in his Maui
Meadows property to his ohana tenant for $10, and his ohana tenant has applied
for a B&B permit. And since then they have systematically exploited every single
flaw in the B&B Ordinance, and the B&B Ordinance is the template for the
STRH Ordinance. So everything that's wrong with it is wrong with the STRH
Ordinance. So we've been watching this in detail and we have written you...I
know you have thousands of pages now, this many of them are from us. I think
our report is a page or two shorter than the Department's report, but we beat them
on footnotes. And the whole sordid story of what our neighbor has tried to do. of
what other neighbors have tried to do in other neighborhoods is in there. There
are a few shocking details that you'll have to wait for, for another time, but
basically it's showing you how people exploit this ordinance, the B&B Ordinance
to get what they want, and they're going to do the same thing with the STRH
Ordinance. One of the things that I wanted to point out is that actually in Maui
Meadows we have located 24 operating illegal TVRs, and what we have found is
that according to the County's records in 2005 there were supposedly 9 illegals
operating. And Countywide they estimated...you estimated 1,100 illegals. Well
that means that right now if we have 24, there are probably 3,000 illegals
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operating, and there is no plan as to what to do about them. So when Mr. Laub
talks about how this is going to increase, this is going to be a new day, this is
going to be more employment, we have to consider the fact that what you're
talking about is 400 which is probably just going to be added onto the existing
2,000 or 3,000 illegal operations that are out there already. I do want to mention
that we're gratified to the Planning Department, they have listened to many of the
problems that we've experienced personally and that we've -CHAIR COUCH: On minute.
MS. LUTEN: --written about. So many of those thoughts have been examined, and a lot
of the proposed changes that the Department has...is bringing to you will tend to
correct some of the problems with the STRH Ordinance. But basically, the real
question is whether or not this is really what you want to do, because once you've
done it, there's not going to be any turning back. This ordinance is taking
housing away from local residents to subsidize the investments of people who live
someplace else. It's taking away from our neighborhoods for the benefit of
people who want their second or third or fourth home, and that's not what Maui is
all about to me. It's certainly not what our neighborhoods are all about. So I
hope you will take the time to read what we've provided you, especially the
footnotes.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Luten. Members, any questions? Member Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you, Chair. And good afternoon, Mrs. Luten, for
being here. I know how much time and energy you've spent on this issue. But,
you know, it's a big decision for us so we want to make sure we do the right
thing. I was just curious, is Maui...is your home in Maui Meadows your only
home?
MS. LUTEN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So you're there year round?
MS. LUTEN: Yes. We, we travel. My mother lives in California, so we do go to
California. We've been there twice this summer already to try to deal with this
and that and the other thing. Over the last three or four years, we have
unfortunately had a series of family deaths and serious illnesses, so we have spent
more time away than we might otherwise have done.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm trying to get a feel for...you know, we have a lot of people
who are here and leave and conic and go, so I'm trying to figure out if that was
the case with you, but obviously not.
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MS. LUTEN: No, we're...in fact I'm, I'm up for jury duty in a couple of weeks.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well I guess you won't be traveling much.
MS. LUTEN: No.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA:
.(Laughter). . We know how that goes. You know,
mentioned that there's a number like I think of eight permitted B&Bs in the area.
Have you had any difficulty with those?
MS. LUTEN: Not that I know of As far as I know, there have been no complaints about
the B&Bs, the permitted B&Bs.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well the reason I asked the question is you mentioned in your
testimony that the flaws that are in the B&B bill are in the short-term rental bill,
and I'm wondering what you were alluding to.
MS. LUTEN: Well in, in the written testimony, that I think is the bulk of the written
testimony is talking about the flaws, but let me give you one quick example.
Right now as the STRH is written, before you put your, your magic to it, and the
way the B&B Ordinance is written, the applicant property is required to give a
notice to all of the property owners within 500 feet.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
MS. LUTEN: So for example, if we say that this is part of that circle, for my neighbor
whose property would be about here, there are 60 properties contained in that
circle.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
MS. LUTEN: And in order to even have a hearing, which is the only path to getting the
application denied, in order to get a hearing, 30 percent of the owners within that
circle have to object in writing within a 45-day period and it has to be done...it
has to be postmarked. There are all these little technical details. Now let's say
for example we have, we have this house up here which is the applicant, and
down here you have a property where the 500 foot line is 6 inches inside the
property boundary. The house for that...and that's two streets away already, and
the house on that property is at the far distant end. Now that property owner has
just as much a voice in whether my neighbor gets his B&B application as I do
right next door. And he...you couldn't draw a line straight from...or you couldn't
take a string because there are flat places and houses and downhill from the
applicant property to that property, but you can take a line...a, a string directly
across the property line from that house to my house. But this fellom, down here
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gets just as much to say as I do, and that's incorrect. And what the Planning
Department has suggested and recommended is that instead of having this
massive number of people...and you can tell these people out on the outer edges
in many cases they're just not going to care, they have no knowledge of what's
going on two blocks away from them. So what the Planning Department has
suggested is that two adjacent neighbors objecting or even protesting, and in my
view, even wanting to ask them questions should be enough to require a hearing
so that all of these issues are sorted out and the people who are most directly
affected have the...have a greater opportunity to have their concerns dealt with.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much. You know, it's really interesting when.
you know, you listen to the, the full details of the comment. But it's real
interesting because apparently although this is a flaw in the B&B Ordinance,
whatever's been permitted seems to work because you said no problem. So we'll
have to really mull this over. Thank you so much.
MS. LUTEN: Well I, I think if I might say, there's a qualitative difference between a
B&B and unsupervised folks who have absolutely no management, there is no
way to control their behavior at all.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other comments, questions for Ms. Luten?
Thank you, Mrs. Luten.
MS. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Next is Tom Luten and followed by Ray Bane.
MR. LUTEN: Good afternoon, my name is Torn Luten. I live in Maui Meadows. I'm
here to talk about the STRH Ordinance. Ms. Baisa, if I might clarify something, a
question you asked of my wife. May I?
CHAIR COUCH: Well as part of your testimony you certainly can.
MR. LUTEN: That's fine. We own a home...we own a house in California, if, if that
was the purpose of your question.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No, that was not the purpose of my question. I just wanted to
know if you were here fulitime or not.
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MR. LUTEN: Yes, we are. We're residents of Maui, we vote here, pay property taxes,
pay income taxes, carry Hawaii driver's license. I'm here to talk about the STRH,
and in the course of, of studying the industry as we have and as you know we
have, it's interesting that the conversation is always the same no matter where it
takes place. It doesn't matter if it's Maui or Oahu or Kauai or California or
Nevada or the Gulf Coast of Texas or North Carolina or Florida, it's always the
same. The neighborhoods invariably say no, we don't want 'em. The people who
expect to profit from them are the ones who are always saying yes. These, these,
these entities, these, these vacation rentals are an interesting example of an
asymmetric risk profile. In this case there's no upside for the neighborhoods,
only downside. If you want to ask me about asymmetric risk profiles later, I'll
tell you. But I predict that one day if you pass this law, you will wish that you
had thrown the thing under the bus the first time you laid eyes on it. It's not
going to work for neighborhoods, it's only going to work for people who don't
care about the neighborhoods, and I believe that you all are charged by, by
County Charter and by the County General Plan to protect neighborhoods, and
this law does not. Now let me go to my written testimony. I'd like you to
consider, please, three things...six things while you review the STRH packet. Is
this really what you want to do to profoundly and fundamentally forever change
Maui County from a County of islands with resorts to a County of resort islands
where no residential neighborhood is free from vacation rentals for the benefit of
landlords who are usually absentees? Is this really what you want to do, enact a
law intended to issue permits rather than enact a law that protects neighborhoods
and grants permits only when there is no negative impacts on neighborhoods? Is
this really what you want to do, launch into a second regulatory program when the
one on which it's based, the B&B Ordinance, has never been reviewed or
evaluated, as many of you had promised us when you voted for it and which is by
almost every measure a dismal failure? Is this really what you want to do, enact a
law to legalize TVRs when there has been no qualified research or evaluation on
how the existing thousands of illegal vacation rentals impact neighborhoods?
You don't even know how many there are, and the only data you have is, is
supplied to you by the principle lobbyists for the industry. Is this really what you
want to do, open up the entire County to TVR permits when the County has
virtually no effective experience shutting down illegal vacation rentals -CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. LUTEN: --has no experience enforcing rules against vacation rentals, and has no
noise ordinance to enforce. You'd permit rentals of entire properties to
unsupervised groups when managers have no way to control guests and there are
no clear standards by which to operate. Is this really what you want to do, enact
another process that pits neighbor against neighbor, puts the burden of objection
on neighbors, and imposes the entire burden of negative impacts in neighborhoods
you promised will be residential, all to benefit absentee landlords who want to
-18-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 12, 2011

exploit the neighborhoods to subsidize their vacation homes? The majority of
TVR owners are investors and speculators who only care about their own
economics, not about the neighborhoods they wreck. How have they acquired
any right to operate their hotel businesses in our neighborhoods? And it says here
I have five seconds. Thank you so much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Luten? Ms. Balsa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Just one. Thank you, Tom, for being here.
MR. LUTEN: My, my pleasure. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: In your testimony you used some pretty strong language, so I'd
like to know a little hit more about what, what you...what's behind it. You used
the term that the present B&B Ordinance is a dismal failure. What did you mean?
MR. LUTEN: We have, we have rules for enforcement which are flaunted routinely, and
the County...I'm glad I caught your attention because I intended to catch your
intention...attention. And the reason I intended to catch your attention is that
we've had no success so far. We complain about illegal operations. The County
does nothing. The ordinance requires certain standards of behavior of all B&Bs
and they routinely ignore them. For example, is the permit number always posted
in every ad? For example, every B&B is supposed to have a one-foot square sign
in front of it that allows us a phone number to call them. Hale Alana for example
doesn't have one. We aren't even sure if Hale Alana is a B&B anymore at all.
We think it may be a TVR, that is to say no onsite management. We don't know,
and the County doesn't know either and that's why the program's a failure. If the
County means to make these laws work, they gotta enforce 'em, and they don't.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, so that's the, the reason for the dismal failure comment?
MR. LUTEN: Well moreover, the law has been in effect since 2008 and in that time in
the whole County you've managed to approve about 50 B&Bs. I mean we've got
a limit of 400 and you've managed to approve in three...in what, three and a half
or four years, 50 of 'ern. I mean I don't think, I don't think the process is
working, the process is contentious, the process is intended to be streamlined, it's
not. It doesn't work right. Now I have to say that I think the County's better off
without 'ern in spite of Paul Laub's worthy comments. I don't, I don't think that
these private vacation rentals bring anything like $318 million net revenue to the
County, nothing like that. This...most of this revenue is displaced from, from
other businesses like hotels and so on, and I mean what's going on here is that the
tourists say oh ick, I don't want to stay in those icky places with all those icky
tourists, let me go and live like the real people live. Well we are the real people
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and we like it this way. We bought into a residential neighborhood because we
thought it was going to stay residential.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I got it.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you very much.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I think it's really important, and I hear your, your comment about
enforcement, that is a challenge. However, it was very nice to have your spouse
say that she had not been affected by the B&Bs in spite of this, so I'm very happy
to have that. Thank you.
MR. LUTEN: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. LUTEN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other comments, questions? Thank you,
Mr. Luten. Mr. Ray Bane followed by Sharyn Stone.
MR. BANE: Hello, Council members. It's kind of good to be back I guess. I've been
coming here for nine years--I just figured it out--on, on this particular issue, and
so I speak from a little bit of experience. Let me give you a little background.
I'm a resident manager of a vacation rental up in Keokea, part of Kula, and I'm 75
years old. It's a primary...a residence for me, it gives me a place to live and to
work and to be productive. And at least for me and my wife, it's pretty important.
As I say, we started this nine years ago and we've been working very, very
closely with our neighbors and with the surrounding community. We go out and
we make sure not just letting them know via some secondhand method, we
got out and talk to our neighbors, and we try our best to make sure we listen to
our neighbors. In the process we've made a lot of very good friends, and for what
it's worth again, we've had overwhelming support from the surrounding
community. I might add that the overall regional community of Kula at... some
time ago canvassed its membership to find out how many...or how people, the
local people feel about vacation rentals. For...it was a...to me I was kind of
wondering because there had been a lot of negative talk about it, and what
transpired from that canvassing was the majority of people in the Kula region, in
the Kula community support vacation rentals with a resident manager onsite. I
happen to be a resident manager. They want to make sure there's someone there
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who is on a 24-hour basis taking care of that property and making sure that the
standards that are set have been met. We try our best to do that. We work closely
with the Planning Committees and with the, the Council here. We, again, we go
out and we make sure we maintain good communication with our surrounding
neighborhood. And by the way, the previous testifier made some mention as to
the TVR people who are working or own 'cm or work there, we don't seem to be
very concerned about our community. I can only speak for myself, I'm a member
of the Kula Community Association and have been for some time, and we work
with our community. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions or comments for Mr. Bane?
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Bane, for
being here. I wanted to ask you a question. You made some comments about
being a resident manager -MR. BANE: That's right.
VICE-Cl-LAIR BALSA: --and we've been, you know, hearing concern about well who's
going to, who's going to watch, you know, if you're not in a B&B where the
owner is there? Do you feel very strongly that it is important that in the new
ordinance about STRs that we include some kind of a resident manager?
MR. BANE: Yes, personally. Now that doesn't necessarily mean that's the last word.
There are people I'm sure who have other points of view. I'm only speaking for
our operation. I'm not speaking for the case...or the Vacation Rental -VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Right.
MR. BANE: --Association. I happen to believe you do...it is, it is a good thing to have
somebody on hand. We have guests who come and go. My job in part is to orient
them to what the, the rules and regulations are. I'm there if anybody starts
making noise, and we've had people who have done that. We've had
people...we've told 'em no parties, no loud noises, you know, we want to make
sure that we do not disturb our neighbors, but on a rare occasion some people
have gotten a little bit out of hand. Immediately we put a damper on that, and if
need be, we'll expel them. We make sure that, you know, if there is a complaint
or not a...I shouldn't say a complaint, if there was a concern about something
about the property, someone says there's a board that's loose, there's a window
that may be cracked, we do...we respond to that immediately and we make sure
that it gets repaired as quickly as possible.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for that. You know, it's really important that we're
trying to find, I guess it's a compromise, because, you know, we'd like to see how
we can make this ordinance work and at the meantime...in the meantime address
the concerns of people who have concerns. And, you know, if there are concerns
about who's minding the store then I think that's something that we want to really
think about and come to some good conclusion as we work on this. So I really
appreciate your input. Being a resident manager, you probably are very aware of
the challenges that come and how they can be addressed.
MR. BANE: From our own experience, I, I think so, but there are others who have
different points of view and I'm not saying that, you know, my particular situation
is reflective of everybody.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well that's what this process is all about. That's why we sit here
for hours listening to people and reading testimony, and, you know, trying to
gather information. Because we are not experts, and so we will learn from you
and from everybody who comes and just try to make the best decision. Thank
you very much.
MR. BANE: Thank you, Mrs....Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Members...Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you. Ray, thank you for being here.
MR. BANE: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: My question to you is as like in any business there
are...there is downtime, you know, vacation, you know, being sick or something.
So do you have a plan of like a substitute or someone who will step in while
either you're not well or maybe go visit family or there's a death in the family and
you've gotta leave? Do you have something of that nature, a plan of action for
that?
MR. BANE: Thank you for asking that question. Yes, we do. We never leave that
property unattended.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BANE: And we have...oh, I think it was a few months ago my wife and I returned
to the mainland to do a two-week trip. We made sure there was somebody there
and they were ready to take care of the place. We made sure that they were
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responsible people. If need be, if we can't find someone, we don't go, but if we
can, you know, and sometimes the owners will be the people who will come and
stay there. But no, we don't leave the property unattended.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. Thank you. Thank you, Chair. It just was
one of those questions I had. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members? Hearing no further questions, thank you,
Mr. Bane. Sharyn Stone, and this is the last testifier that has signed up. If
anybody else wants to sign up, please do so in the back; otherwise, Ms. Stone will
be the last.
MS. STONE: Aloha. Maui Planning Committee. I'm Sharyn Stone, Secretary of
MVRA. And I am pleased to be standing here today seven months from when
this particular legislation was first introduced by Councilmember Baisa. In those
seven months, the Maui Vacation Rental Association has met with many
community groups and stakeholders in an effort to both educate and gather
suggestions to improve this proposed legislation. I think the members of the
community have come up with some great suggestions for making this ordinance
work better, and it will be up to this Committee to take the steps to implement
these improvements. As we know, this proposed ordinance is based on the B&B
Ordinance that this Committee worked hard on back in 2008 under the leadership
of then Committee Chair Baisa. Gladys, you're very busy. . . . (laughter). . . And
was signed into law in January, 2009. Since that time, some 58 B&B permits
have been granted, and some of these permits are now up for renewal. This
experience has taught us some lessons about what has worked and what could be
improved upon. and it is my hope that this Committee take the opportunity
provided by working on this ordinance to make the tweaks to improve both and
hopefully revisit the B&B Ordinance for some revisions that would help improve
compliance and streamline the permitting process. I ask this Committee to try to
put aside the sensationalism touted by some and carefully consider how restrictive
this ordinance really needs to be in order to avoid creating something that many
property owners cannot comply with. Let's not lose sight of the goal of this
legislation, to allow a way for this use to take place without disruption of our
residential neighborhoods and lifestyles. Today we'll hear from the Planning
Department with a report about the formal meetings that were held both within
the Department and at the various Planning Commissions. In future meetings we
hope to bring forward suggestions that came from the many informal meetings
with various stakeholders and community groups. For now I thank this
Committee for finally taking up the creation of this permitting process that has
been sorely needed for many years, and had it been implemented 14 years ago,
perhaps it could have helped us avoid some of the unchecked proliferation that
took place in the early 2000s. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Stone. Members, any questions for Ms. Stone?
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Ms. Stone, for being
here this afternoon. We've spent a lot of time here, haven't we?
MS. STONE: We have. . . .(laughter). . .
VICE-CHAIR BAISA:
.(Laughter).
During the B&B process you were here, and
I'm assuming you are a permitted B&B owner?
MS. STONE: You assume correctly.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And how...can you share a little bit about your experience of of
the process and, you know, how's it going, and I'm really curious because of the
comments about falling off of business. How, how is it going for you?
MS. STONE: It is a little spotty, at the moment it's very good. When we first got our
permit it took us about six months to actually get all our advertising up and
because we had lost all our position in the search engine, so for six months we
were dead in the water. It started to pick up around. Christmas time last year. It's
been surprisingly busy for the first six years...six months of this year. Usually
we're a little quiet in the first six months. June was totally dead in the water.
July, I had people swinging from the ceilings, it was incredibly busy. August a
little quieter. I think a lot of that has happened since we have shortened the
summer vacations for kids. September's a little quiet. October is strangely busy.
November quiet. Early December quiet, and we are already booked for
Christmas. So it's a little up and down, but I'm very encouraged by contrast with
how we were feeling last year. Last year we were frankly ready to walk off our
property.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Have there been any complaints from your neighbors?
MS. STONE: No.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Congratulations, that's very important. You know...
MS. STONE: We're pretty careful.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. STONE: We're very, very careful to, to listen to our neighbors. I think Ray already
said that, I don't want to make any self-serving comments, but we get on very
well with our neighbors.
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VICE-CHAIR BALSA: That's good to hear. You know, it's really important. I don't
think any of us want to cause any impact on our neighborhoods.
MS. STONE: Absolutely not.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: None of us, you know, and certainly not the Members trying to
put together these regulations and rules and bills. You know, we don't want to
destroy our neighborhoods, we want to do it carefully, but we want to make sure
that, you know, we provide a way for people to earn a living and for visitors to
have alternative accommodations. A lot of people use them when they travel.
MS. STONE: Absolutely. Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So thank you very, very much.
MS. STONE: It's a pleasure. Thank you for all your hard work. Thank you, Committee
members.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Members? Okay. Thank you, Ms. Stone.
Ms. Stone was the last person to sign up. Anybody...okay, we have nobody else
in the back. Last chance. All right. Thank you. Without any objection I'd like to
close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
...END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Public testimony is closed. Before we move on, I just want to
say that remember, to all of you who are here, this is just the first of many
meetings so we'll be happy to hear. Hopefully you'll listen to what we have to
say and what kind of changes we make, and, and you have comments one way or
the other on it to keep us on track. And, and it, it is a tough balancing act and we
will work on it. That's the last thing we want to do is affect neighborhoods, that's
for sure.

ITEM NO. 23: DEFINITIONS OF TERMS USED IN COMPREHENSIVE
ZONING ORDINANCE (C.C. 10-43)
CHAIR COUCH: Members, our first item on the agenda today is PC-23, Definitions of
Terms Used in Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance. If you recall or maybe not, we
met on February 28 th and discussed this bill at length as far as defining heights,
basically to update the definitions of the basements, building court, apartment
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court, and the heights therein. We passed out of Committee but did not submit it
to Council, because we knew that we had another item working on the definition
of height that included...that would be included in this bill. We have passed
bill...ordinance number...it was Bill 12, it's Ordinance No. 3848 with a revised
definition of height. You should have, I believe--right, Kim, they have that on
their desk--the PC-23 definition terms that we passed in February 28 th , and then
Ordinance No. 3848 which we passed on second reading and was signed into law
on August 28 th , and then the new definition as the...we anticipating incorporating
into both. We kind of had a weird situation where we're working on two different
bills at once. So what I'd like to do is read the new definition...I'm sorry, the
definition that we passed so that it is on record. And the, the definition of height
means a vertical distance measured from a point on top of a structure to a
corresponding point directly below and...below on the natural or finish grade,
whichever is lower. For structures within projects that receive site plan approval
in association with a project district phase II approval, step II planned
development approval, or final subdivision approval after September 4, 1991,
building height shall conform to the elevation as indicated in the approved site
plan, which may use finish grade to measure height. For structures within project
districts that receive phase II approval prior to September 4, 1991, finish grade
shall be used to determine height. That's what we passed. Working with
Corporation Counsel and the Department to integrate into our previously passed
out of Committee bill on PC-23, the new definition should read as follows, height
means the vertical distance measured from a point on top of a structure to a
corresponding point directly below on the natural or finish grade, whichever is
lower. Height for buildings with basements shall be measured from the lowest
exterior natural or finished grade. Height for buildings with underground parking
areas shall be measured from the lowest exterior natural or finished grade,
excluding the area used for vehicle access. And then it goes on for the rest of
the...what we passed before. For structures within projects that received site plan
approval in association with a project district phase II approval, step II planned
development approval, or final subdivision approval after September 4, 1991,
building height shall conform to the elevation as indicated on the approved site
plan, which may use finish grade to measure height. For structures within project
districts that received phase II approval prior to September 4, 1991, finish grade
shall be used to determine height. So with that, Planning Department, do you
have anything to add to that?
MR. ALUETA: No, unless you want me to give a brief background on why we did this,
but we...if you...we covered it previously.
CHAIR COUCH: We kind of...yeah, we, we covered it before. 1 do want to ask you,
Mr. Alueta or Mr. Spence, about what mister...one of the testifiers mentioned
about walkout basements. Where do they fall in this new definition of height?
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MR. ALUETA: Thank you, thank you, Mr. Chair. I did want to address Mr. Niess'
comments. I guess he was talking about unintended and...or intended
consequences.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: And I guess you could say that, no, that's, that's intentional, it's not
unintentional. So and secondly the, the methodology in which...what this does is
it gives you a bonus to have a, a non-habitable area underneath or a true basement
to go below, so you do not have the situation where someone builds a, a
three-story house and then pushes dirt up against the side and then has a garage.
And we've, and we've seen that happen before. How...and I also I want to point
out is that with other changes that are being proposed within Title 19.08 and
19.09, which is the consolidation of the residential district, many of the issues that
he had would also be resolved, because currently the way the definition for how
you measure or developmental limitations within the residential district talks
about 30 feet and 2 stories. We are currently eliminating the reference to stories
and just going with height, so that way you can have three stories, okay. So he
could do...that's I think he's...what he's more concerned with. If you're on a
hillside and you have three stories exposed on the outside, it doesn't preclude that.
That would, that would actually allow for that. So I, I think that would address
most of...
CHAIR COUCH: He was talking about a story, essentially a basement that has three
sides covered and the bottom on a slope. The bottom is...or, or one side is maybe
sliding glass doors and you go out that. Is that considered...
MR. ALUETA: It, it would be...it would not be considered a basement by our definition.
The reason for it is that if it...the reason is that what we're saying is if you do a
true basement as defined, we don't count the 30 feet, the 30 feet will only count
from the outside. So basically you could have a 40 feet height of area. but we
don't...you, you get a bonus of the basement because we don't...because
you're...it's you're basically digging it out of the ground. What he's saying is
that he wants to have in the exposure, but he would still get that height of 30 feet,
it's just that he doesn't get a bonus. To get that extra height or bonus, he would
have to dig underground and that's not what's happening.
CHAIR COUCH: Especially on slopes, I guess that's where he was talking about where
you have to dig into the ground and you end up with essentially one story that's
mostly underground and then the other two...is that...I guess that's the question is
because you have the slope, where does the...
MR. ALUETA: We, we would still measure and count that as the 30 feet.
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CHAIR COUCH: Unless it's -MR. AI,UETA: Unless...
CHAIR COUCH: --more than 80 percent is, is...
MR. ALUETA: On all four sides. That is correct. But because of...like I said, because
of the other proposals that we have within the...for title...for the residential
district 19.09, he would, he would be able to do three floors, right, and. but still
with...still be within that 30-foot envelope. And you also have to take into
account when he's talking about a slope, the way we measure height is from the
corresponding place below. So he may have a floor cut out that's exposed on the
outside, but the area where we measure the height would be from each point along
the way, so depending on how his roof is designed.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, now is the time to talk to Mr. Alueta or the
Department and to determine if you want to have any more changes made to this.
So any questions or comments? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. One of the testifiers mentioned that
we have the International Building Code from 2006 coming through. How does
this definition differ from the definition that's coming in the 2006 Building Code?
MR. ALUETA: I'm not aware. I, I...the Planning Department is only dealing with
zoning codes and how we define what, what's going to be considered for the
measurement of height.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: We don't deal with it as far as Building Codes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I'd like to find out the answer to that before I'm
comfortable voting. I have a...my in-laws have a house on Oahu that is
very... from the road it's two stories, there's no access... no interior access.
There's a unit downstairs that opens up onto a lower lawn, so it...basically the,
the slope is fairly steep from the, the...the garage is on the, the, the same grade as
the street, but there's a unit down below that opens up through sliding glass doors
on one area and has a window on the other. It's not offensive to me at all from a
planning standpoint, so I'd like...I'd just like to get a little better understanding of
what the, the new Building Code is going to look like as we move forward.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper.
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MR. HOPPER: Just a comment. To make a note, once that Building Code comes up,
you'll have the discretion to make amendments to that section if you want. So if
you want to clarify here what you want to see as far as basement and garages, you
shouldn't--I don't think--hesitate to do that based on a future ordinance that you
may pass would be my advice.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I can hesitate all I like, Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Well, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, if, if I have some concerns about dealing
with it now as opposed to learning what the new Code is going to say, rather than
double, you know, doing double work, I'd just as soon get the clarification. So
thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Alueta.
MR. ALUETA: Thank you. I'll make an attempt to try to clarify on, on, on what this
does. What this, what this Code amendment does is give a bonus to people who
want to do a true basement, and it does not ding them, I guess you could say, and
penalize them with regards to the measurement of height. The sole purpose of
primarily having this definition or...is obviously, it's clearly within how do you
measure height. And so in the case of your, your relatives on Oahu, if they were
on a Maui, right, we would just measure the height as we do now for any
building, and that is, we measure it from the lowest point. If they had a basement,
a true basement, we would not measure...take the measurement from inside the
finish floor of the basement, but we would take it from the exterior grade,
therefore, they would get to build their building taller, if you follow me on that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. Yeah. I, I understand. I understand what the,
what the amendment is doing. I'm just interested in finding out what the new
Building Code says. So thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other comments, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, if you would allow me a question for the
Department, please.
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I can have an understanding, if and when we have
a vote at the Council level, for myself. What, what was the rationale behind this
basement thing--and I'm trying to tie it back to the height--why it's only accessed
from the interior floor level, I guess, versus maybe a...allow a component where
you could exit the basement, maybe not necessarily have it both an entry/exit, but
at least one exit out of it such as for emergency or storm requirements.
MR. ALUETA: From the, from the Department's standpoint, it was for to give the bonus
to people to...on the measurement of the height. Okay. What you had...if you
had the exterior used, you would have what...people to get around and build taller
buildings is that they would build a...well it could be a three-story or maybe a
45-foot-tall building, and to get that extra 15 feet bonus they would then pile dirt
up around three sides. And you saw that in Napilihau where you have a garage
on...below, they built, it's clearly a three-story building, and then they pushed dirt
up around it from the...so it wasn't at the natural grade. What this does is if you
do a true basement, right, we don't...like you have on the mainland or in tornado
country and you want to use it for storage or your rec room or non-habitable
room, we're not going to take...we currently, we currently would measure it from
the finish floor of that basement. So you theoretically if you tried to do, do that
now, you'd basically end up with a basement and then your first floor. If this law
is passed, you would be able to build your basement or true basement and then
two stories above it, and we would only measure the height of your total building
from the exterior grade, okay, of the basement. We wouldn't take it from the
finish floor inside the building, 'cause we measure it from every corresponding
point. So we would just take the finish...the natural grade outside and go across
the way, and then measure points from going above it. And then also the Code
also takes into account...gives your exterior point for commercial buildings, for
underground to encourage underground garages rather than, you know, and gives
you that bonus as opposed to, again, you, you have a design characteristic that is
beneficial for the community of doing an underground garage. You don't want to
penalize that business or hotel or a commercial shopping center from the ability to
do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I appreciate that, Mr. Alueta, cause, you
know, for me, part of the revised current height definition was because of the
abuses at the Manele Project District in the early '90s, and, and part of the
Council's adjustment in the early '90s was to address those abuses of where do
you calculate height from. My, my question, Chairman, regarding this height and,
and the basement thing is I understand the three side, you know, what the example
Mr. Alueta 'cause I was listening in, in my office at the testimony as well as the
earlier presentation from Mr. Alueta and the Planning Department. So, Chairman,
as far as your understanding of this height definition, the height definition remains
the same, it is just an addition of how height will be used if there is a so called
basement. Is that correct?
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's my understanding, basement, building court, apartment
court as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, okay. Okay. Is there going to be additional
requirements do you believe, Mr. Alueta, in the...to, you know, prior to doing this
basement thing? 'Cause you and I and both know the islands have a lot of blue
rock, so is there going to be additional requirements of the County's departments
prior to allowing this type of excavation, I guess we could call it.
MR. ALUETA: I'm sorry, Chair, I'm not following the, the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Do you need to know what's 15 feet below the
ground before you approve it, a permit with a...for a basement?
MR. ALUETA: Oh, no. That's...they would get a grading...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The, that with the risk of the property owner.
MR. ALUETA: They would get a grading, they would get a grading permit from the
County Building Department, it's, it's...and so you have the right to excavate
down below. I mean most, most people involve some type of excavation. So
some people may...I don't think this is going to be a very common thing. It only
came up where there's some easy digging like say Wailuku Country Estates is
where people started to ask about it, because it's easy to dig and they, they
wanted...they had the economic means to dig a basement. I think that's...it's, it's
not a very common thing, but we wanted to, you know, in case it came up as well
as while we did that, it was...it came up mostly for the commercial and so we
wanted to come up with something for the residential side. Because it did come
up a couple times.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. Okay. I bring it up because for us, you know,
our, our current community, Lanai City, is mostly dirt, so to do a basement
wouldn't be that difficult compared to some other areas of the County, per se,
Mr. Alueta. So I was just curious to see how we would be approaching this. So
you don't feel there would be any additional requirements for review or permit
approval processing at this point in time?
MR. ALUETA: No. We just... in, in discussing this with the various departments, it's
basically you meet the Building Code. There was discussions on whether or
not...how we would handle what you call window wells, and internally we
decided that we would not count that against the, the, the measuring of the grade.
If, if, if a window well was required for emergency egress by, I mean, I mean
if...and hopefully all the Council members understand what a window well is.
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It's just a little pocket window, and that's part of the reason that we had the, the
80 percent grade so you can have that -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah. I notice that's your illustration also.
MR. ALUETA: --so you can have that ability to create a window well or have an
emergency access out of that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Department. Mr. Chairman, thank
you so much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any other questions? I just...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just...elaboration, I guess, garage basement, that's
strictly for commercial? I mean 'cause what if a residential wanted, you know, to
have their little parking down there?
MR. ALUETA: Then we would measure the height from the finish floor of the garage.
They can still do a, a garage -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They can...they're...okay.
MR. ALUETA: --but, but the height would be measured from the finish grade, cause
they would not be qualified as a basement.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At that point. Okay.
MR. ALUETA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I want to remind Members that we did pass this through and
this is a second chance to kind of tweak it if we need to, but we did pass this back
in February 28 th . And, Mr. White, to answer your question, I do have the 2006
International Building Code up here if you'd like me to read what it says about
height and basements.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sure.
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CHAIR COUCH: Or...okay. The definition of a basement is that portion of a building
that is partially or completely below grade plane. A basement shall be considered
as a story above grade plane where the finished surface of the floor above the
basement is more than six feet above grade plane or more than 12 feet above
finish ground level at any point. So in essence, if it's a half, half-story basement
it, it doesn't count as a basement, it has to be fully, apparently, fully underground.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But, but in, in, in our case we're measuring from
the lowest grade.
CHAIR COUCH: Not...well the lowest grade, but if it's -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or that, that sounds...
CHAIR COUCH: --a complete basement...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah well, that sounds to me like it's, it's measuring
halfway up. If you're...I guess I'd like to, I'd like to see the, see the Code and
have...I'm, I'm concerned when an architect comes and says, you know, we're
really -CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --limiting our options. And I'm, you know, and I'm a
little concerned when I...you know we...I am concerned about unintended
consequences. Because if I own a piece of property, I'd like to be able to build a
house that meets my needs and meets the...and, and works with the, the
topography of my lot. And I'd just like to have a little more time after that
testimony to see what, what this is really doing, because I don't see the kind of
example in, in the layouts here that I'm talking about.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's my understanding that it was actually an intended
consequence of what, what the...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I understand that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's why I'm. I'm concerned about it, because I see
quite often...and when we pass laws here, they're really taking a bit of a, a
hammer to the folks that are out there wanting to build a nice plot, you know, nice
place for themselves and their kids. That's my only concern, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments? Ms. Balsa.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Chair. Just a suggestion. I found it very easy in the past
when we were looking at something like this that is really hard to conceptualize
because the language is confusing, and especially for those of us that are not
architects or builders or whatever, a picture goes a long way. If somebody could
go out there with a camera and snap a few pictures of the things we're talking
about, I think it would help us a lot.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Not that we can...we can put that in a formal request if
possible. Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, and just another point, Chair. We also need to look
at economies when we're building, so if, if a certain structure works better with
the topography than another, then I wouldn't want to preclude that from being an
option and at least not before I can see some, some ways in which we can apply
that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And my question to you,
Mr. Alueta, you had mentioned on several occasions people build three stories
and then put dirt on all sides to kind of make it two stories, to, to get around that.
What are the restrictions on three-story homes? Because, you know, you seem to
keep bringing that up. What are the restrictions to three-story homes? Is that
such a challenge to have three-story homes here in Maui County? Because all
over the mainland that, that's, that's commonplace, but how about here?
MR. ALUETA: Currently our Zoning Code for residential district...has, uses the term
30 feet or 2 stories.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: So again as part of our Code update...and again, I, I agree with
Councilmember White, you know, on some of the restrictions. This, this
amendment as well as other amendments that this Department has proposed
doesn't restrict or doesn't limit the creativity; in fact, it expands the creativity and
it expands the options that can be done with it. So it's completely going in the
opposite direction of what maybe what his fear is with regards to some of the, the
architect's concerns. Because like I say, currently we're trying to eliminate the
reference to stories and just do 30 feet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good.
MR. ALUETA: So if somebody, so if somebody wants to put four stories in 30 feet --34-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 12, 2011

COUNCIL MEMBERS: . .(Laughter). .
MR. ALUETA: --they're more than welcome. I will say that the Zoning Code, the
Zoning Code will not limit it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: The Building Code, the Department of Health may.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: From a zoning, we will not limit your creativity there. With regards to
basements, again, we're...we currently would measure under the existing. If
someone did a basement, we would say we would measure from the finish grade
of the basement up. If... under this proposal we would not penalize your height if
you did a real basement and we would measure from each point on the exterior of
that, and you're not take it from the finish grade. So in essence you would get
a...under, under today's standards it would be considered a height bonus.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you for that clarification. So the concerns
I'm hearing from other Members, you're actually saying you giving us
more...you're giving the more community more flexibility in what they would
like to create -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --instead of what I'm hearing that we're being
more restrictive. Is that correct?
MR. ALUETA: From a...again, I can only speak -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: From a zone...
MR. ALUETA: --from a zoning standpoint.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: What, what occurs within the Building Code and their, and their
standards and health and safety and light issues as well as Department of Health
issues is separate from how we're doing. We're just creating the general box -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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MR. ALUETA: --and then we'll let the details as far, as far as the architects and how
Building and Fire Safety manages it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. And I'm glad, Mr. Chair, we
got that clarification, 'cause I think we're going in different directions and I felt
like I'm not getting a clear understanding.
CHAIR COUCH: It's, it's getting a little bit clearer, but it's my understanding that
Mr. White's example and my example of, you know, three sides of a, of a
building dug into the side of a hill with the fourth side exposed where you can
walk out the door does not count as a basement. And that's where I think
Mr. White's concern is and my concern as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I think he answered, so long as it's 30 feet.
CHAIR COUCH: No. He just said that it does in fact not count as a basement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It does not?
MR. ALUETA: It, it is not a basement, you can still do it, but the 30 feet is measured
from the...
CHAIR COUCH: From the bottom of the floor instead of the...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. ALUETA: You're just...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You guys, you guys, you guys, you guys get too
many technical guys around this place, I'm sorry. You guys, you two are too
technical. Get down to the basics, guys, please. Sorry.
MR. ALUETA: And, and, and what, what we're saying is that under today's Code -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: --if you did that you'd be measured from the finish grade.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: Tomorrow if this, if this is adopted it doesn't penalize, it, it's still
measured the same way. The only people that are getting the "bonus" of the
extra, of not be measured from the outside is true basements which is being
defined as being dug underground and buried on, on four sides.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hokama and then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I just have one quick question, Chairman, that maybe
you could answer. Are we being consistent as well as on other Committees how
we dealing with steep terrain development or, or issues? You know, Council has
another Committee that is working on that specific issue and, and concern of steep
terrain development, so I'm hoping there's some coordination and that we're kind
of working maybe parallel instead of potentially conflicting each other
.. (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: This kind of is. I don't this is conflicting with the steep terrain issue.
Where the steep terrain issue comes in is where if, if you wanted to do three sides
versus all four sides of your, of your basement.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And I think that's where the, the -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, thank you. I just -CHAIR COUCH: --conflict comes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --wanted to be sure that we're working in concert.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I have listened to a bunch of stuff, it's confusing. But I want to
be perfectly clear, what I'm hearing is a basement in this new proposal that we're
looking at passing, does not allow access to the outside.
MR. ALUETA: That, that is correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It's like you, you...in the, the, you know, the mainland houses
we see a lot of it, they have a basement that you go downstairs and you're in a
basement and you're under the ground but you can't walk outside. There's no
doors, you can't park your car, whatever. It's totally underground.
MR. ALUETA: That is correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: That, that's...
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. ALUETA: For the purposes of measuring height -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: --that's how we...what type of basement we're talking about. We also
have basement for commercial district, we do allow basement garages for the
commercial district in which...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay. That's perfectly clear. Thank you.
MR. ALUETA: And, and, Councilmember Baisa -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. ALUETA: --if I may? The diagram is on the, the next page with regards to the
language, and so that has pictures...has diagram, not photographs but it has
diagrams of the different measurements and styles of basements.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: I know what you're saying, I'm one of those people that loves
pictures, and it worked really well for me when we were having difficulty in
several things I was doing as Planning Chair. You know, just a picture really
brought it home, everybody could see where the, where the B&B was or
whatever. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other comments or questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So, Mr. Alueta, you mentioned that you
see this as being sort of rarely used, but primarily you're getting a lot of requests
through Wailuku Estates or something, Country Estates?
MR. ALUETA: It first came up, that was the first time someone had brought it up and it
was basically they wanted to do a basement, and they were...when they did the
basement they were going to be measured from the, the finish grade. Okay. Even
though they were digging in, in the ground, and from a view plane, view plane
standpoint, you are not changing anything. Whether you do a basement or don't
do a basement, the maximum height of that building did not change, but from a
building...from a measurement standpoint of height, we would have measured
from the finish grade of the floor of the basement. So what this does, it allows
them not to take the finish grade of the basement but take the exterior
finish...original grade and measure upward from that point for, for the purposes
of them. I think, and again that's...but I...and it also comes into play again when
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you're dealing with commercial buildings who want to do underground garages,
it's...where it's economical and in an urban core to do so. There's only a few
underground garages on Maui and so...but it, it, it probably will come up more
into play in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And so in the mainland I know they have like storm
shelters and that, but they have sort of an access stairs that you, you know, you
seem 'em in movies, you open up the double doors and you walk down and it's
like the creepy underground basement. But, you know, is that kind...that's
probably not what people are going to look for to building here so much but.
MR. ALUETA: No, no. You would not be...and from our definition you wouldn't have
that type of a access like you see in the Wizard of Oz, that's normally in
a...attached to like a barn. But traditionally...I mean like again my, my mother
comes from Iowa so I've been in many a basements, and, and so the traditional
basement on the mainland is, is you go into the house and you either go
downstairs or you go, you know, right into the kitchen, and that was pretty typical
in the Midwest. Where you have that "storm door" as they say on the outside,
that was normally attached to a barn or some other out building where you needed
to get down where you stored hay or something like that in below. I mean at my
uncle's farm, but that's pretty much the, the typical. We would...like I say from
an administrative standpoint we've talked it over with Building Code and Fire
Code that we would allow for window wells which serve as an emergency access.
It's not something you would try to get out all the time, but we would allow for
the window well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, I'll, I'll point you to the last page of your package
there...or the last section of your packet where it has the ordinance, and first thing
is it, it defines basement, means a portion of a building between the floor and
ceiling, at least 80 percent of which is located below exterior grade on all sides,
access to which is exclusively from the floor above. So it's, it's definite that this
is what the County is saying they want a basement to be. So this...what the
testifier was talking about a walkup or walkout basement, that doesn't count as a
basement clearly by this Code, and, and by intention, not by unintended
consequence, so that's what I'm seeing here. The other thing I wanted to mention
before I get to you, Mr. White, at, at the August 28 th meeting or I believe it was
that we, that we passed this definition of height, an amendment was attempted to
be made and it wasn't passed and I mentioned that I would bring it up, have an
opportunity for the maker of that amendment to bring it up again. This is that
opportunity. So, Mr. Hokama, if you're interested in pursuing that, please let us
know, and we'll see if we can get a, a Member to make your motion. While
you're thinking about that, Mr. White had another question on the basement issue.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My, my question, Chair, is if we're dealing with things
in this measure, it, it seems to me that we're to some degree cherry-picking what
we're dealing with. While we have the 2006 Building Code which addresses this
and many other issues, it's sitting on a shelf somewhere, and if we're supposed to
have passed it three years after we received it, it seems like maybe we ought to be
focusing on that rather than, than working on issues like this. So just a comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, that was the first I'd heard about the 2006 and, and that
is a good question as to where it is. But if we wait on that...passing this will at
least get this taken care of until we find out where that is, although I, I share your
concern is where the heck is it, it's now 2011 and we'd sure like to get that
through. I believe -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, and -CHAIR COUCH: --there's a 2000...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and it sounds to me like from what you read that, that is
more expansive or less restrictive than what we're doing here so.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. So that, that, that opens up another whole can of worms too,
I'm sure.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I understand that. But I -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you know, I'd like to see what the implications are of
both, and if we've only gotten a couple of comment...or a couple of requests for
basements, there's no big rush on this.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hokama, did you have any comments on the other
definition of height before we move forward on this?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I'll just bring it up in Committee of my
concern again with the current definition of height without this proposal which is
to add a component to address basements. As I stated earlier in your, in your
meeting that you've allowed me to share, that my concerns have come because of
actual abuses of the old definition, and that the Council in the early '90s made the
revision of low...natural or finish grade, whichever is lower. Because we've had
in the past, fill that would be unbelievably built up for so-called advantageous
view planes but yet screwing everybody else's view plane --
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CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that is in it's...that becomes in the way of that
property owner's project. For me, Chairman, I brought that up because for the
last maybe 18 years, everyone has been able to have lived with that current
definition except for a potential issue that we had to deal with that I at this point
in time I still don't believe we can talk about it publicly in an open session. But it
disturbs me, we're adjusting definitions to fit a legal situation to solve one
problem. Okay. I believe it has now potentially opened up additional problems
by allowing certain things to be done, and then of course like the other day's
paper, you're going to get discrepancies of likeness. On that example that was
given in the paper was taxation, same, same, but two different taxations. Well
you're going to have same, same on properties but two different height
applications. That I have a problem with. I think everybody should be based and,
and the County should go by a fair and consistent manner of application. I do not
like this type of, for me, conflicting definitions to meet a legal requirement or a
judicial requirement that we needed to settle. So I just bring it up. I will be happy
to work with you, Chairman, if I still choose to provide that potential amendment,
but I thank you for this opportunity that allows me to share my thoughts. Thank
you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCI-I: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Members, any other comments?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And it's, you know, it's a little bit out of
this but along those lines. Maybe Mr. Alueta or, or our Deputy can explain to me
why when we get revisions and even like Electrical, Plumbing, I know couple
years back we did a lot of revisions and we were still like years behind. I mean
we were doing like 2006 or 2005 in 2009-2010. Why does it take us so long to
make revisions?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:

(Inaudible).. .

CHAIR COUCH:
--I believe that's... Building Code is Public Works and/or
Corp. Counsel.
MS. McLEAN: Mr. Chair, if I could?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. McLEAN: My understanding is that with the new Building Codes there is a
Statewide council that adopts them first. And then after that Statewide council
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adopts them, then the counties have, I believe, two years to adopt them after the
State council adopts them first. So we don't even get a crack at it straight away.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I think the people need to know that,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I, I don't care which department does it,
frankly it, it really bothers us because -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Mr. White's over here saying what about 2006
and why haven't we seen it? So has the Council, this Council accepted the 2006
revisions?
MS. McLEAN: The Public Works Director is in the back of the room shaking his head,
no.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. So, so, you know, then it's, it's a moot point.
I mean again, you know...
CHAIR COUCH: Well let's, let's, let's let Mr. Hopper...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well I don't think you need Mr Hopper.
. . .(inaudible).
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Actually I would like to have Mr. Hopper speak, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
. .(inaudible).

Oh, you ask `em, but I don't need.

. .

CHAIR COUCH: I, I do because she made a point that said after the State passes it to the
County. Has it gotten to the County yet and what...when did that happen, if it
did?
MR. HOPPER: The Council has not passed it yet, Mr. Chair. There's a variety of
amendments that are being proposed. Our office is currently reviewing those
amendments and they will be passed forward to the Council for review. So the
Council has not acted on those amendments yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you're saying, and again now we take it another
level, and I'm sorry, Mr. Chair, but this is kind of -- 42 -
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CHAIR COUCH: No, no, that's...go right ahead -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --pertinent and germane to what -CHAIR COUCH: --this is very important. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --we're trying to do.
CHAIR COUCH: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean I hear one Councilman saying why can't we
get this done, I hear another one saying -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, so why can't we? So it's really not
our fault to a point when we gotta wait for this council, right, this...whoever this
council to approve it, right? They send out amendments to Corp. Counsel, then
you guys look it over and send it back and say, yeah, we like this, we don't like
this. Is that correct, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. Those will be proposed to you as a Council and you as the Council
can decide if you like the, the proposed amendments, you can make changes to
them and, and then adopt a Code as amended.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When you say amendments, Mr. Hopper, the
council is making those...and again, let's not get the public all confused. This
building council, let's use that for the term, and we as the Council is different,
right? But the building council, they send us all these amendments, all these
changes, right? You review 'em or Corp. Counsel reviews 'em? Is that what
you're telling me?
MR. HOPPER: Well both the Department of Public Works -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --Department of Public Works reviews them and has suggested
amendments to them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: We, our office, Corporation Counsel, reviews those and then forwards it
on to you for approval. You will not be approving the...or you not be...you will
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not be recommended to approve the 2006 International Building Code without
any amendments, because that's a, you know, a national code and might not fit
everything in Maui County. So you would be asked to review that with
recommended amendments by the Department of Public Works, and I, I believe
there's about 50 or 60 pages of amendments, it's a very long proposal, and that's
why it's, it's...takes a while 'cause it's a very long ordinance. And then you can
read that and if you like , not like, or you want to adopt additional amendments,
you can. So the State when it passed that code does the allow the counties, the
County Council to make amendments to those codes, it doesn't have to adopt
them uniformly if it doesn't want to.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Just so that the public can...and, and
the Members all understand how this process works. Because I've sat here and
waited for things to come, and they come and we're like three, four, five years
behind already. I'm like well that doesn't make a lot of sense. And I'm glad that
explanation at least clears the air that these changes first of all are international,
they're for everybody -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and that we always somehow amend them to
what we will need. Like maybe snow is a big issue in Michigan but not so much
here in Hawaii, you know, things of that nature, right? So you might not build a
structure, a roof, pitch roof at a certain angle like you might do in Minnesota.
You know, so I think these are important for people to understand. And the
reason I'm asking the question, because we're talking about these changes -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --even if Public Works isn't here, even though he's
sitting in the back, we need to get that clarification.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because Mr. White's suggestion, we wait until we
get all that done, well how long will that take?
CHAIR COUCH: And, and that's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean it's just another subject matter.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm not trying to...but I'm putting out the fact
that...
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And, and that's my question to Mr. Hopper, where are we in
that process? Has it come down from the State building council, and now are
you...is, is the Department of Public Works and the Corporation Counsel making
their amendments?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. Department of Public Works has made recommendations. My
office, me, I'm reviewing it at this point. That was passed over under the prior
Administration. I don't know if there's additional amendments we would need,
but we're reviewing the amendments. Again, it's about a 50-60 page ordinance. I
should also note that that's of course a Building Code issue, and for that to have
any effect, it can certainly be the model for a Title 19 Zoning ordinance, but for
that to actually have effect on building height as measured in Title 19, you would
still need to amend Title 19 -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. HOPPER: --regarding basements or definitions. And it can certainly serve as the
model for that if you prefer it to this draft language, that's certainly true. But, you
know, if would...if you want in anyway basement as a definition in Title 19 to be
affected, you would still have to amend that section at some point.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other questions? Any other comments? All right. It, it
seems like that we have some concerns as to definitions of basements and
definitions of heights still yet. We do have this one piece that we did pass in, in
February. It would be my recommendation to go ahead, if it's all right with you,
to make the recommendation, to go ahead and pass out what we did with the new
definition. We did it in February. We just are adding the new definition of height
that we passed in August. And I would, I would say I would entertain a motion to
recommend passage on first reading, but I do not want to file the County
communication because I, I do think it's...some things that are going to come up,
possibly Mr. Hokama's concerns and Mr. White's concerns. So my
recommendation would be to...I will entertain a motion to pass on...to
recommend passage on first reading a proposed bill entitled A Bill For An
Ordinance Amending Chapter 19.04, Maui County Code, Pertaining To General
Provisions and Definitions as revised, and not to file the County communication.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR COUCH: It's been moved by Member Baisa and seconded by Mr. Victorino. Is
there any further discussion on this matter? All those in favor, say "aye".
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: All those opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Let the record show that there are four ayes and one no, Mr. White,
no, and two excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Balsa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, and Victorino.
NOES: Councilmember White.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, thank you. That's a tough one but we are not going to file
this, so we will bring this up at a future date when we have some more
information, but the piece that we've been working on we want to get through. At
this point, I'd like to take our afternoon break, ten minutes, and the next one
should go much faster. So this Committee is at recess. . . . (gavel). .
RECESS:

3:29 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:49 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting of the Maui
County Council of September 12, 2011 will...is back in order.
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ITEM NO. 11: COMMERCIAL SIGNS (C.C. 11-155)
CHAIR COUCH: We're on Item No. 2 which is PC-11 which is Commercial Signs, in a
correspondence dated August 22" from the Department of Corporation Counsel
attaching a proposed bill entitled A Bill For An Ordinance Amending
Chapter 16.13, Maui County Code, Relating To Commercial Signs. In our
August 1 St meeting we...the Planning Department requested some revisions.
Corp. Counsel transmitted a proposed bill dated August 22" and included one
additional revision. Mr. Hopper, do you want to kind of fill us in where we are?
MR. HOPPER: Okay. Mr. Chair, the, the additional revision was to clarify under
promotional and information as sign types which now you're allowed to have a,
you're, you're allowed to have a promotional message on an informational sign
and things like that. Information and promotional were listed as types of window
signs. If you look, as possible kinds, there's a list...there was a list and it's being
Ramseyered out listing window for promotional and information sign. The reason
that we suggested deleting that was because you also now have window sign
added in and a note stating that 50 percent of available window area was the
threshold for the, the amount of your window space where you could have your,
your commercial message. If you had the informational and promotional
definitions allowing for window signs, we did not think it was the Council's intent
to allow an additional 10 square feet on that window above the 50 percent
threshold. Because there's the 50 percent threshold, we do not believe it was
Council's intent to have an additional 10 square feet on top of that, and then an
additional 12 square feet as a promotional sign on top of the 50 percent. If that is
your intention, you could certainly pass it that way, but we did not read that
intent. We did consult with Council staff. They were okay with that amendment.
We did talk with the Planning Department. They were okay with that
amendment. But ultimately if you would, you know, if you want to change that,
that's certainly within in your discretion.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Kind of in English.
MR. HOPPER:
We deleted window where you see information and
promotion...promotional.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Great. Because, yeah, and, Members, it's totally up to this
Committee if you want to include informational signs in the 50 percent or add the
informational sign to the 50 percent. Is that kind of what you're talking about?
Okay. Also, we...Staff found a discrepancy in the ordinance or somebody did
where it says promotional signs allows for ground signs that shall not be erected
for more than seven days before an event and shall be removed one day after an
event, which everybody, we kind of know. However the definition of ground sign
calls it a permanent fixture, so there's going to be a handout. Did you hand that
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out already? Okay. I'm looking for mine. It's the list of definitions, 9...or
16.13.030.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you have this one that you're pointing out to us
and then Mr. Alueta gave us another one.
CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So they are to be simultaneously used?
CHAIR COUCH: Looked at, yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So if there's any comments from anybody, Planning
Department, you want to add your two cents and then we'll go from there?
MS. McLEAN: Sure. Thank you, Chair. As the Chair described, the language as it, as it
presently stands lists ground signs as a type of promotional sign, and under the
restrictions of promotional signs, they're temporary. They shall not be erected
more than seven days before the event and they need to be removed one day after
the event. So promotional signs are temporary, and yet the definition of ground
sign says that it's permanent. So the handout that Joe distributed recommends a
clarification for promotional signs that you can have a promotional ground sign if
it's attached to a permanent frame or structure. A good example is the Maui Arts
and Cultural Center. They have a permanent frame and they rotate their
promotional signs for the events that they have coming up. So they have a permit
for that sign and they change the promotional message. Maui Mall is another
example where they have permanent poles, and then when they have events,
special events, they, they put up their promotional sign, but they have a, a permit
for that ground sign. What this is intended to prevent are ground signs,
promotional ground signs popping up all over the place without proper permits,
`cause ground signs by definition are permanent.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Where does that leave these tents...or the, the sandwich board
signs?
MS. McLEAN: Like the sandwich boards? Sandwich boards are not permitted, period.
CHAIR COUCH: Period, end of story, anywhere?
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MS. McLEAN: They're considered a portable sign and they're prohibited outright -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --under the Sign Ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: Right, unless the...and if they're held by somebody and that's why you
see the mattress guy and the taco guy. So those aren't...they're promotional signs

CHAIR COUCH: . (Inaudible).
MS. McLEAN: --they're, you could consider them portable, but they're not, you know,
they're an actual person. So that's probably a bigger issue that the Sign
Ordinance doesn't get into.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, are there any questions for the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know we were given some by that
gentleman--I forgot his name--earlier...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Allan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Yeah. Mr. Allan, yeah, yeah, that's correct.
He gave us some, some ideas. I wanted to ask the Department, you know, as far
as what he had suggested as far as the rectangular signs as you, you know, and
non-rectangular signs that are being erected, you know, his comments about that.
How do you feel about having something that doesn't preclude a rectangle sign or
a rectangular sign so long as it's under that, it doesn't have to be rectangular.
Miss... miss .
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. McLean.
MS. McLEAN: Thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MS. McLEAN: I mean the Department's certainly open at looking at flexibility so
businesses and signs can, can portray their messages. We haven't yet seen an
example that doesn't fit in to the current language.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. McLEAN: You know the example that was given, this is all measured in rectangles.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. McLEAN: So, you know, it...what he's proposing here, there's already a way to
measure circles and ellipses, that's defined out, so -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. McLEAN: --if you wanted to include circles or elliptical shapes as he proposed, you
know, we can work with that. I have, again, I haven't seen any example where
rectangles don't work, but we're open to, to amending that if you believe that
would -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well -MS. McLEAN: --provide more flexibility.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --again, Michele, I guess, you know, if we're going
to work on something let's get it done and get it done right.
CHAIR COUCH: Get it done right. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that way we don't have to come back next
year or the year after and then have to put it in. So whether you're talking circles
or, or whatever other terms you're using, if we can add that in I'd rather just do it
now.
MS. McLEAN: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, and, and if it doesn't seem to be an
overwhelming change that would concern you folks, Mr. Chair, I'd like to put that
in and wherever you feel appropriate. You know I'll make an amendment, but
wherever you feel it appropriate, Mr. Chair, I would be more than happy to put it
in just so that it's done. And, and, you know, 'cause kind of like these people
have been waiting quite a while. Now I remember working on this in the prior
term, so now we're talking almost two years later, a year and a half to two years
later since we first embarked on this. So kind of like I would really like to see it
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done properly and that way we can move on, yeah. And I don't know how the
other Members feel, but I think that's what they're asking for. And I think for
once and for all, let's include whatever we need to include and...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, if that's a motion, I'll second it.
CHAIR COUCH: Actually... . . . (laughter)..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I don't know where to put it . . (inaudible)..
CHAIR COUCH: And I'm, and I'm open towards a...just a consensus. If, if
everybody's agreeing to and, and where the, the testifier had mentioned is on...if
you, if you look at your ordinance, Draft 1, in Section 13...16.13.040 Section B
where it's underlined where it says, combined area of up to three square or
rectangles -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --to add the, the language that Corp. Counsel sees fit to allow for
circles or elliptical shapes as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So why don't I move to put it there.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm open for a consensus if everybody...if there's no objection to that,
I'd just...I'll be happy to have them put that in there.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: I'll third it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so just move to do it, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. There's no objection, so we'll have the Corp. Counsel put that
language in there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's fine. Just so long as it's done right then
that's fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Department...oh, okay, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. In the May transmittal of the bill,
there was a Section 5 that, that added language saying, legally establish existing
signs on a property that became subject or that become subject to a new
comprehensive signage plan shall be exempt from compliance within the new
comprehensive signage plan for a period of 18 months. I don't see that section in

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

September 12, 2011

the, in the draft that we now have. Has that been eliminated? The draft that we're
looking at now, if, if I'm correct in, in focusing on the August 22" draft?
MS. McLEAN: Mr. Chair, if I may'?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. McLEAN: The May

12 th

transmittal, that was adopted.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that was adopted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
MS. McLEAN: So that language was adopted already, now we're going...I assume all
that was adopted as proposed -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So we're just working on a...
MS. McLEAN: --now we're going back. So we didn't...that section's already been
adopted, we're not touching it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, thank you, 'cause I was going to get a little
testy because I remember we passed that.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: .. . (Laughter).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And now you tell me it's not?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was going to ask Ms. Baisa, when did we undo
that one?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: We didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, good. Okay. I'm good.
CHAIR COUCH: And to the Department, another testifier mentioned there's no real
definition of window, and, and he's right. In, in the Lahaina district, the windows
sizes are pretty small. Is there something that, that you would like to see put in
because of that issue or...
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MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. There are a couple of things that come into play
when determining what a window is. One of 'em is the Building Code, so we
need to be cognizant of that. The other thing is that there does need to be some
judgment and some flexibility. If you have, you know, something that's clearly
one window with a bunch of little panes, that's one window, but if you have a
series of windows, is that one window or are those individual windows. To try to
define whether to add the panes or not add the panes, well, add the panes if
they're this wide or if there's separation, but it just gets -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --unwieldy. So to not have that spelled out allows us to make the
judgment call. Basically, is that functioning as one window or is it functioning as
separate windows?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I, I just ask that because I know we've had some issues with
the definition of wall, so I think...
COUNCIL MEMBER: . . .(Laughter). . .
MS. McLEAN: You would think something so simple wouldn't be so difficult -CHAIR COUCH: I know.
MS. McLEAN: --to define.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Any other comments from anybody? All right. So it...if
there's no further discussion, I'll entertain a motion to recommend passage on
first reading a proposed bill entitled, A Bill For An Ordinance Amending Chapter
16.13, Maui County Code, Relating To Commercial Signs, as revised, including
the revisions that we asked Mr. Hopper to put in.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair? ... (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. It's been moved and seconded, and Staff has a question.
MS. WILLENBRINK: For Staffs purposes, can we get clarity on the revisions that
we're incorporating?
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hopper, we wanted to put in--where is it, I lost it now--in
your draft to say in Section B... we're at 16.13.040, Section B, is that correct?
Yeah. Where it says up to three abutting or overlapping squares or rectangles,
and then we wanted to add, or circles or elliptical shapes within which entire
letters, words, and graphics can fit.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Would you like it to read, squares, rectangles, circles, or, or
elliptical shapes?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you. You also had mentioned you may like to remove the
word "in" at the end of that sentence. That's kind of -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. WILLENBRINK: --non-substantive.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: And are you allowing Staff and Corporation Counsel to make
non-substantive changes?
CHAIR COUCH: That is correct.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, that was a grammatical thing that we, we picked up in, in
discussion.
MS. McLEAN: And, Mr. Chair, one more question.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MS. McLEAN: The handout with the...
CHAIR COUCH: That Mr. Alueta handed out?
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, yes, we have a motion and a second, moved by Ms. Baisa,
seconded by Mr. Victorino. Now I will entertain an amendment to that motion to
fix the, the matrix talking about ground signs.
MS. McLEAN: Promotional.
CHAIR COUCH: As...promotional signs and, and ground signs as submitted by
Mr. Alueta.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And for everybody's purposes, Section 2 has a couple changes:
size is crossed out, sign is put in there under type, and down at promotional, I see
that ground is crossed out, and ground if attached to a permanent frame or
structure is added. Is that correct? Staff?
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So that's the amendment to the main motion. Any discussion?
All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay. The amendment carries, five ayes, zero noes, two
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending approval of amendment.
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CHAIR COUCH: Now back on to the main motion as revised...as amended. Any
further discussion? All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Let it...let the record show there's five ayes, zero noes, and
two excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Couch, Vice-Chair Baisa, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Mateo and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill, as revised.
CHAIR COUCH: Now I purposely didn't say anything about filing this ordinance,
because we still had some issues with other things. Real estate signs I think is one
thing and there's a working group going on apparently that's working with how
we can tighten up this, this whole ordinance. So I, I am not going to file this
communication, and this item will remain open even after this passes...if this
passes full Council. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I just have a...thanks for keeping it open. Maybe
from Department or somebody, what would be the definition of a commercial
message? The gentleman, Mr. Allan, wanted to interject that under possible kinds
under business I.D. So I'm just...like for sale, clearance, I mean what
would...just trying to, per se, is that in our definitions? Sorry.
MS. McLEAN: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
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MS. McLEAN: It is one of the definitions. Commercial message means any wording,
logo, or other representation that directly or indirectly names or advertises a
business, nongovernmental or nonprofit organization, product, service, or other
commercial activity.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have...do you want talk about that -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is there a...
CHAIR COUCH: --a little bit?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's quite an array of things that can be put out
there with that term. So was there a big concern on the Department's behalf for
that commercial message definition?
MR. ALUETA: No. The...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mr. Allan was looking to add that into
possible...under business identification in the 16.13.07 [sic] section under
possible kinds. So possible kinds of
MR. ALUETA: Okay. What...again when I...Mr. Allan's, one of his assumptions was
that businesses are really limited to only their business identification sign and
that's incorrect. The...all the business...the signs typically for a business, in
addition to their business identification sign, they're allowed your promotional
sign which we talked about. They're...now you're allowed your window sign
which allows you to cover up to 50 percent of your window. You're also allowed
an information sign which, which the Council has expanded from six ten...six
square feet to ten square feet which can, which can have a commercial message
inside of it and not be limited to just store hours, it can also have other
informational which will be considered commercial messages. If you are on a
single...on a property, you, you have one ground sign per street frontage and it
can be a directory sign. You're also allowed a 12 square foot wind sign which
also can have a...convey a commercial message. So his assumption that you can
only have one sign is, is, is an exaggeration.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Alueta. Thank you, Mr.
Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Now that we've finished that item, I'm
deferring the rest of that item to a later date when that working group gets
finished.
-57-
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ITEM NO. 4: SHORT-TERM RENTAL HOMES

(C.C. 11-70)

CHAIR COUCH: We're going to move on to Item No. 3 which is PC-4, Short-Term
Rental Homes, Resolution No. 11-24 attaching a proposed bill, A Bill For An
Ordinance Amending Title 19, Maui County Code, Relating To Short-Term
Rental Homes. The purpose of the proposed bill is to establish procedures to
permit short-term rental homes in certain areas subject to appropriate restrictions
and standards. We have a presentation by the Planning Department.
Ms. Flammer's here and would...and has a short presentation. I think we could
fit it in. So I'm going to do a two-minute recess so we can bring the screen down
and move everybody back, and then we'll get this going unless there's some
questions from the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then what are your plans after that, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: After that...after the, the presentation then we're going to defer this
item so we can talk about it in a full meeting. This is a presentation just so you
can get an idea as to the extent of all the changes in this bill.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well the only reason I'm going to bring this up is
the fact is that we're short some Members, you're going to present it to us but
they're not here, and then we're going to take it up the next meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's up to you, Chair, but I would prefer, if we're
going to do it the next meeting, we start the next meeting with that presentation
with them here.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm, I'm open to that, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, and everybody do it together. But
that's up to the Members. I have no problem one way or the other.
CHAIR COUCH: Miss, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I'd like to say that I support Mr. Victorino's position. I
mean we're very anxious to dive into this, but I think it's really important that the
Members be here -CHAIR COUCH: The other Members, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --because this is the introduction.
-58-
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CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And it's important that we all be here to hear what she has to
present and then we take it from there. So that's the only reason why I think it
would be better to wait.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Staff, what is the...the next date is October 3 rd , is that correct?
Clarita?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I'm looking in my calendar right now.
CHAIR COUCH: I believe it's October 3 rd is our next Committee date.
MS. WILLENBRINK: We have three meetings in October.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep. Three meetings...there will be three meetings in October, so I
hope to get this through those three meetings. And I agree with Mr. Victorino,
yeah, I would prefer...we did it have it on the agenda today and I wanted to give
Members an opportunity to make their comments on this. So I would prefer to
also have the other two Members, and I'll strongly suggest that the two
non-voting Members show up, too, because this is a very important...at least for
the introduction. So sorry, Gina.
MS. FLAMMER. (Speaking from the audience): Oh, that's fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Without...if there's no objections, I think I'd, I'd like to defer this to
the next item.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

(Excused: DM and JP)

ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That being said, there are no more items on the agenda. I
encourage all the folks that are sitting in the audience that came to testify,
October 3 rd is the, the big start, so that's when we're going to start talking about it
and start going through it systematically. I anticipate three or four meetings to
finish. I'm being optimistic. And we will see you folks on the 3 rd , I assume.
Members, without objection I'm going to adjourn this meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: This meeting's adjourned. ... (gavel).. .
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ADJOURN: 4:14 p.m.

G. COUCH, JR., Chair
Planning Committee
pc:min:110912
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